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Abstract – The focus on economic diversification has 
led to increased support for the establishment and 
development of SMEs by Omani government in order 
to contribute in GDP. Risk management has become a 
major challenge for SMEs in the country due to the 
lack of experience and knowledge. This research 
focuses on 'Risk Practical Management Strategies' 
adopted by SMEs to manage risk. The research is 
accomplished through a qualitative approach, gathered 
primary data through interviews and analyzed 
thematically to establish the trends and patterns in the 
data. The findings show that there is substantial 
awareness of the importance of risk management 
specially in financial and operational which are the key 
risks faced by businesses, coupled with reputational 
risk that is associated with the increased use of e-
commerce. The RPMS are largely linked to training 
and developing awareness about risk among SMEs. 

Keywords – Muscat, SMEs, Risk Management, 
Financial Risk, Operational risk. 

1. Introduction

Efforts to develop and differentiate the Oman 
economy away from the reliance on the oil and gas  
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industry have led to an increased focus on the 
development of Small and Medium Enterprises in the 
country.  

The development of SMEs is reflected in the 
increased establishment of SMEs with insights from 
the National Centre for Statistics and Information 
(NCSI), stating that by November 2019, there were 
42,163 registered SMEs in the country, and the 
number has been gradually and substantially 
increasing across all economy sectors. Although 
there has been an increase in the number of 
businesses registered across the country, most of the 
development has been experienced in the Muscat 
governorate. The Omanization program has played 
an important role that is characterized by government 
initiatives in funding, providing workspaces, start-up 
mentoring, among other initiatives [1]. These efforts 
have been accomplished through the National 
Business Centre in Riyadh and the SME 
Development Fund. [2] review that SMEs have a 
substantial impact, with 95% of most economies 
relying on the role played by SMEs in the respective 
countries. According to [3], countries in the Gulf are 
experiencing rapid economic development, which 
presents numerous challenges. Furthermore, [4] state 
that risk and economic activities are inseparable. 
Considering that there is a lack of experience, skills, 
and knowledge in most of the economic sectors, it is 
important to understand the risks and how they are 
addressed by SMEs in Oman.  

According to [1], there has been an increased focus 
on addressing challenges faced by SMEs by the 
government and the private sector. Fundamentally, 
[2] argue that SMEs are the most important aspect of 
moving the economy away from hydrocarbon 
dependency and ensuring economic sustainability. 
Efforts to streamline the effectiveness of SMEs are 
exemplified by actions taken by the government to 
offer training to entrepreneurs and assistance through 
funding in various financial institutions and 
programs. An array of scholars show that it is 
imperative to promote the development of SMEs to 
promote income generation, labor absorption, 
poverty alleviation, and economic growth and 
sustainability [3].  
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2. Problem Statement 
 

According to [5], numerous challenges are being 
faced by SMEs in Oman. These issues are reflected 
in the widespread lack of basic business knowledge, 
lack of insights about the market and use of available 
information, lack of adequate financial resources, 
limited experience, expertise, and business network, 
and reluctance in the adoption of new technologies. 
The integration of these challenges leads to the 
emergence of different risks that hurt the businesses. 
A survey conducted by [6] shows that a considerable 
number of self-employed individuals, technically 
SME owners, suffered unprecedented bankruptcy due 
to different factors arising from poor risk 
management. A parallel fact is that in 2010, about 
99% of SMEs in Oman suffered financial losses as 
an impact of the large-scale economic downturn at 
the national level and mismanagement issues to 
which the government provided an extensive 
economic intervention to survive or to sustain 
economic potential and growth. According to [7], 
despite SMEs in Oman having a strong vision, goals, 
and missions, there has been a substantial failure in 
achieving success. This has been linked to the 
strategies adopted in the businesses, including the 
implementation of strategic risk management 
practices [1]. Additionally, there is no guarantee that 
the programs implemented to support SMEs in the 
country have been effective. [8] allude that these 
programs have experienced challenges in 
management and leadership that can lead to 
increased performance, effective distribution of 
funds, and support with the emerging challenges in a 
competitive and dynamic business environment.  

It is clearly articulated in the foregoing that 
handling properly risks factors poses a positive 
impression on loss reduction, financial control, and a 
positive business outlook. Despite this, a huge 
number of SMEs are complacent on matters of risk 
management; connectedly, however, some SMEs 
posits that engaging in risk tracing effort costs them a 
huge deal. To ensure the development, sustainability, 
and success of SMEs, there is a need to identify the 
practical risk management practices employed in the 
businesses, which will help to determine if they are 
effective and reliable in the prevailing business 
environment [9].  

This article embarks on risk management among 
small business enterprises in Muscat, particularly 
exploring effective and practical approaches along 
with theoretical risk management prototypes to share 
workable management frameworks which, in one 
way or another, provide directions that help in 
decision making among SME owners. 

 
 

3. The Objective of the Study  
 

The general objective of this research was to study 
the risk management practices and status of 
awareness among small and medium enterprises in a 
particular area in Muscat by identifying practical risk 
management practices. This was achieved by 
addressing the following specific objectives: 

 

 To determine the major risks faced by SMEs in 
Muscat; 

 To determine the solutions adopted in addressing 
major risks among SMEs in Muscat; 

 To determine the effectiveness of practical risk 
management strategies among SMEs in Muscat  
 

4. Research Questions 
 

The research was accomplished by addressing the 
following research questions that are aligned with the 
research objectives: 
 What are the major risks faced by SMEs in 

Muscat? 
 What are the solutions adopted in addressing 

major risks among SMEs in Muscat? 
 What is the effectiveness of practical risk 

management strategies among SMEs in Muscat? 
 

5. Significance of the Research 
 

This research offers insights that contribute to the 
growing literature of SMEs and risk management in 
Oman. It highlights the gaps in knowledge that can 
be addressed to improve the performance of SMEs 
and improve their ease of doing business. The 
information is important for the SME owners, the 
government, the private sector, scholars, and other 
interested parties. The findings show how SMEs in 
different sectors can appropriately cultivate 
personalized risk management practices or 
approaches. Also, the findings introduce an informed 
approach in the formation of a framework for micro-
companies concerning assessment and management 
to attain long-term opportunities in this scale.  

 
6. Literature Review 

 
To substantiate and fortify the discourse and to 

ensure the research topic is treated extensively, this 
section offers a review of literature on the 
classification of risks and challenges, the vital risk 
management relations, models, and theories of risk 
management at the micro-level. 
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6.1. Risk Versus Uncertainty 

  

Risk and uncertainties are part of each other but 
different to some extent. In fact, “uncertainty” is 
wider while the risk is encompassed in uncertainty. 
According to [10], risks can be defined as an 
unplanned event that can have positive or negative 
impacts on the objectives of a project or business, 
while uncertainty alludes to events that lack complete 
certainty, implying that their outcomes are unknown, 
cannot be measured or estimated. In a study 
conducted by [11], risk is viewed as a predetermined 
chance of circumstances that pose a threat or conflict 
to any entity. On the other hand, uncertainty is a low 
sense of calculation and assumption. Often, these two 
terms are used relatedly in statistics, particularly in 
probability as opined by [12]. [13] states that 
business owners have to identify risk factors 
immediately and trace their roots to be able to find a 
practical solution at a low cost at a given time. [14] 
posits that understanding risks and uncertainties 
experienced by SMEs is imperative in ensuring that 
there is effective decision making considering that 
they face numerous challenges compared to large 
organizations. Insights from [7] show that SMEs in 
Oman experience both risks and uncertainties, which 
influence their performance and success in their 
respective fields. Table 1 presents a classification of 
business risks in the country. 
 
Table 1. Business Risk Classifications [15] 
 

External 
environment 

Business 
strategies & 

policies 

Business process 
execution 

Competitors  
Legal & regulatory 
Catastrophic loss 
Medical 
cost/utilization 
trends 
Customer 
expectations  

Strategy & 
innovation 
Capital 
allocation 
Business/product 
portfolio 
Organization 
structure 
Organization 
policies  

Planning  
Process/technology 
design 
Technology execution 
& continuity 
Vendor/partner 
reliance 
Customer satisfaction 
Regulatory compliance 
& privacy 
Knowledge/intellectual 
capital  
Change integration  

People 
Analysis & 
reporting 

Technology & data 

Leadership skills/ 
competency 
Change readiness  
Communication  
Performance 
incentives  
Accountability  
Fraud & abuse  

Performance 
management  
Budgeting 
/financial 
planning 
Accounting/tax 
information 
External 
reporting & 
disclosure  
Pricing/margin 
Market 
intelligence 
Contract 
commitment 

Technology 
infrastructure 
architecture 
Data relevance & 
integrity 
Data processing 
integrity 
Technology reliability 
& recovery  
IT security 

 

In normal life, people are likely to avoid risks 
contrary to what the corporate world is into where it 
encourages risk-taking. According to [7], businesses 
have opportunities to transform the risks they face 
into opportunities that can be used to improve 
business processes and outcomes. Nevertheless, the 
transformation of risks into opportunities requires the 
business to take action [5].  

In a report released by [16] a civic organization, 
three types of risks have been presented and 
showcased as a significant reminder to the business 
sector across the globe.  

 

Figure 1. Three types of risk [16] 
 
The uncertainty-based risk in Figure 1 is managed 

by disaster and emergency planning and business 
continuity planning. The Hazard-based risks are 
managed by safety and hazard management tools, 
techniques, and methods. These insights set the basis 
for understanding the strategic frameworks that are 
employed in the management of risks in different 
business environments and organizational settings. 
More technically, according to the [16], risks are 
likely called possible risks, hypothetical risks, and 
imaginary risks on whose verge, losses occur 
relatively, realistically, and tentatively.  

 
6.2. Financial Risk  

 
Risks rooting from finance are of different kinds, 

and they pose an adverse impact on the economy as a 
whole. These risks include liquidity, funding, interest 
rate, pricing, credit, and so on. [17] underscores that 
financial risks are an offshoot of mismanagement 
that arises from poor judgment, miscalculation of 
events, and poor financial controlling. Relatedly, [18] 
claims that financial risk management falls under the 
umbrella of quality assurance. [14] shows that there 
is consensus among scholars that SMEs across most 
economies are subjected to financial risks. These 
risks stem from economic instabilities, poor 
management practices, lack of substantial funds, and 
loans from financial institutions, and limited support 
from governments [8]. 
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6.3. Operational Risk 
 
This is usually associated with in-house 

undertakings involving people, products, services, 
and external forces. Operational risks are also 
tantamount to human risks or errors which are 
responsible for operations failure. [19] states that 
operational risk is human errors, which range from 
lack of skill of workers, disturbed environment, 
unmotivated workers, and unsafe tools to 
communication errors. The operational risks faced by 
SMEs integrate other risks that present challenges 
considering that operations are linked to how 
individuals, operations, processes, and other 
organizational strategies and resources interact to 
meet the set objectives [8].  

[20] states that a manager has to form an adequate 
structure of manpower and assets as well as deliver 
an effective management behavior. Additionally, 
observe, review, and modernize present 
organizational facts and structure is a vital step in 
handling operational risks. The operational risks 
emerge from organizational aspects that include 
human resources, product development, 
organizational capacity, efficiency, product and 
service failure, supply chain management, business 
cycles, employee empowerment, change 
management, information technology aspects such as 
relevance and availability, information and business 
budgeting and planning, accounting, reward systems, 
investment evaluations among other factors [21]. 
 
6.4. Risk Management 

 
Risk investigation affords direction as to where the 

extreme weaknesses come from. Since risk 
investigation is essentially discernment based, it is 
expected for the project expert to involve 
shareholders primarily to ascertain threats. To make 
sense of differing perceptions, According to [22], 
there are various risk management frameworks. The 
commonly used frameworks are the NIST Risk 
Management Framework, the ISO 31000 series, the 
Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the 
Treadway Commission (COSO) Risk Management 
Framework, the Operationally Critical Threat, Asset 
and Vulnerability Evaluation (OCTAVE), and the 
Security Risk Management Discipline (SRMD). 
With the challenges faced in adopting these complex 
frameworks in SMEs, the businesses tend to focus on 
simpler strategies that are characterized by up-down 
and down-top approaches in implementing the risk 
management process presented in Figure 2. 

 

 
 

Figure 2. The Risk Management Process  
(APM Body of Knowledge 7th edition) 

 

Following the risk management process (Figure 2), 
SMEs can systematically engage in risk 
management. Finally, the top-down approach 
involves evaluation and prioritization of risks to 
ensure that resources are effectively used, 
opportunities identified and exploited, and the 
business mitigates risks that might be detrimental 
[23]. The bottom-up approach entails the 
identification of the processes where a hierarchical 
approach is taken to connect the risks experienced in 
the business. This can be achieved by gathering data 
from various sources, such as conducting surveys and 
questionnaires that offer information linked to 
potential risks from operations and initiatives. The 
second step is the identification of the risks that 
emerge from the information gather or observations 
made. Finally, the business engages in the evaluation 
and prioritization of risks.  

 
6.5. Risk Management in Organizations’ Operations  

 
Managing risks is dynamic in safeguarding the 

business’s resources and other possessions. 
Nonetheless, as deliberated, risk complements the 
business’s chances to develop. Premised on the 
process presented in Figure 2, risk management can 
be a strategic underrating. Furthermore, [8] argue 
that all stakeholders involved in organizational 
operations should be keen to identify any risks 
because they might be negatively affected. [24] states 
that there has been an increasing concern among 
SME owners that has led to an appreciation of formal 
strategies of risk management. In the point of view of 
operations, risk management covers nonstop actions 
such as consciousness, identification, assessment, 
and expansion of risk administration systems, 
judgment creation of appropriate means, application, 
and post-supervision. This implies that all 
stakeholders involved in operations have to engage in 
the identification and mitigation of risks [21].  

The principle of risk management depends on the 
methodical movement of a stage to another. It is the 
need for profitability and survival that has made risk 
management an important factor to consider in SMEs 
[25].  
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7. Methodology   
 
This section offers the scientific approach used to 

gather data and develop a comprehensive account 
that responds to the research questions. The section 
presents the research method and why it was 
considered. It also presents the respondents and 
criteria considered in their selection. It also offers the 
research strategy employed. Finally, it presents the 
limitations of this research and how they were 
addressed. 

 
7.1. Research Method  

 
Given the nature and scope of the study, the author 

resolved to utilize the qualitative method to carry out 
the objectives established in this work.  The 
qualitative method is different from the quantitative 
and mixed-methods as it requires non-numerical data 
and statistical analysis. The adoption of the 
qualitative research approach was effective in this 
research to facilitate focus on a large volume of data 
that includes opinions, behaviors, perceptions, and 
attitudes [26]. These aspects of the research would 
have been difficult to capture in quantitative 
research. The scope of the study was to gather rich 
data that could facilitate an understanding of the 
practical risk management strategies in SMEs across 
Oman by drawing insights from the experiences of 
SMEs operating within Muscat. The qualitative data 
analysis was considered effective to comprehend the 
effect of risk management towards definite outlays in 
the cash movement, along with the management’s 
perspective on tackling those risk management 
approaches, the researcher. 

 
7.2. Research Respondent and Locale 

 
The study was centered on SMEs in which five 

owners of small enterprises were engaged as 
respondents. The sampling was conducted through 
purposeful sampling, which entails identifying and 
selecting individuals who can appropriately 
contribute information necessary to meet the 
objectives of the research [27]. The research was 
conducted through a face to face conversation on 
predetermined questions that were designed in 
relation to the objectives of this study. Respondents 
came from diverse areas or fields of businesses, such 
as restaurants, travel agencies, shops, and service 
offices. These entities are located within Muscat, 
which is the capital city of Oman. Subsequently, 
engaging respondents from Muscat increased the 
efficiency of gathering a large volume of data that 
was representative of SMEs across different business 
sectors and regions in Oman. This contributed to the 
credibility and reliability of the findings made in this 
study.  

 
7.3. Research Strategy 

  
This study revolved around the processes of SMEs 

and other small-scale business industries, in which 
the risk management strategies and approaches are 
occasionally done and are established without formal 
documents and strategies. Interviews allude to a 
purposeful discussion between the researcher and 
respondents with the intent of collecting data that is 
relevant to the investigation [28].  The interviews 
were conducted face-to-face with the respondents. 
These interactions interaction offered substantial 
input between the investigator and respondent and 
facilitate observations that contributed to 
understanding the attitudes and perceptions about the 
issues addressed. Open-ended interview questions 
were designed to facilitate covering the different 
ideologies that emerge among the respondents. The 
open-ended questions guaranteed that the 
respondents offered all knowledge and experience 
without limitations.  

The interviews were administered among five 
SME owners or their representatives to elicit 
information on management approaches regarding 
risks handling stargazes. The data collected was used 
to compare the practical risk management strategies 
in different businesses. The data was collected with 
the notion that although interviews provide responses 
and views of respondents on the topic, it is probable 
to commit errors in analyzing data. This is made it 
imperative to engage in extensive research and 
develop questions that are relevant to the research 
objectives. The interview centered on the 
acknowledgment of threat and risk management from 
the point of view of both employees and employers, 
the method of separating risk management phases, 
and appropriate procedures or models of risk 
management used. 

The data emerging from the interviews were 
analyzed through a thematic approach. Thematic 
analysis is an approach used in analyzing qualitative 
data such as interview transcripts.  

This was accomplished by reading through the 
transcripts and establishing the themes and patterns 
that emerge in the data collected. The information 
gathered was integrated and triangulated to develop a 
comprehensive account that addressed the research 
objectives.  

 
7.4. Limitations  

 
Some limitations and inadequacies were 

experienced in this study. One was that setting and 
running the interviews was a challenge that created 
some delay in the timetable planned. Consequently, 
there was a short period to address the research area. 
This was addressed by the researcher focusing deeper 
on the field, including probing for more information, 
which led to the collection of a comprehensive 
volume of data. The research also involved a small 
research sample, which implies that the outcome 
might not be representative of the situations 
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experienced by SMEs across the country. This was 
addressed by ensuring that the purposeful sampling 
was effectively applied to achieve a large diversity of 
the information gathered concerning risk 
management in different businesses.  

 
8. Results 

  
This section offers a summary of the information 

gathered from the primary research. The data is 
presented based on the themes emerging in the 
interviews administered. The Tables present a 
summary of the information gathered. The findings 
made are expounded upon in the discussion section. 

  

8.1. Research Findings 
 

Interview and face to face interaction are a well-
established tool that carries out a qualitative purpose. 
They help researchers explain, better understand, and 
explore research subjects’ opinions, behavior, 
experiences, phenomenon, etc. Interview questions 
are usually open-ended questions so that in-depth 
information will be collected. In this study, the 
interview has helped the researcher to elicit required 
information from the respondents to establish 
patterns and trends for generalization and conclusion. 
Table 1 presents a summary of the themes emerging 
in the research: 

 

Table 2. Summary of Findings 
 

Question Response 

Are you aware of 
the importance of 
risk management? 

The respondents stated that they were 
aware that risk management was 
important, and there are practical 
strategies that can be adopted to 
increase efficiency among SMEs. 

Which are the 
biggest risks faced 
by SMEs? 

There was a consensus that financial 
risk was the biggest challenge for 
SMEs, but they often faced operational 
risks that emerged in different 
organizational undertakings, including 
the adoption of new technologies, 
employee recruitment, among others. 

What do you think 
about the risks 
emerging in the 
Muscat business 
environment? 

Respondents acknowledged that the 
risks faced in the Muscat business 
environment are many and significant. 
These risks were linked to high levels 
of competition, lack of capital, and 
lack of limited support by the 
government and other stakeholders 
such as financial institutions. 

Do the risks faced 
in the business 
environment have 
an impact on the 
reputation of the 
business? 

The research participants were in a 
consensus that significant challenges 
are emerging from reputation risks. 
According to one of the respondents, 
“the reputation of the business is 
thwarted due to challenges that might 
emerge due to lack of capital that leads 
to low customer satisfaction, low 
quality of products, and limited 
opportunities for the business to be 
innovative.” 

What are the 
strategies employed 
in risk 
management? 

The respondents identified that there 
are a few practical strategies that are 
employed in risk management. 

9. Discussion 
  
This section offers a discussion of the research 

findings. It draws from both primary data gathered 
from the respondents and secondary research of 
literature review. The discussion is aligned with the 
research objectives and focuses on addressing the 
gaps identified in the literature. The outcomes of the 
research show that respondents understand the need 
for risk management, but it has not fully been 
embraced among SMEs in Muscat.  

 
9.1. Discussion of Research Findings 

  
Analysis of their responses to the topic of 

awareness of risk management shows that 
respondents are “fully” aware of such a thing. Their 
awareness is simply on the “high level” as they see 
any problem as risks, and they address them as they 
arise. Interesting to note is that respondents imply 
that risk management is given less attention in this 
business scale for the reason that they deal only 
within a limited scope and framework under a few 
staff where control and action are immediate and 
readily available. Such a finding resonates with the 
foregoing as it also affirms the fact that SMEs do not 
put a premium on creating a quality control section 
that functions as a risk buster.  

On the question dealing with risks usually 
encountered by SMEs, respondents are understood as 
saying that financial risk is the biggest challenge 
hounding them. This is rooted in the fact that their 
capital is subsidized through bank loans under an 
interest rate, which is taxing to an extent.  

The same scenario is pictured in a study conducted 
by the National Economic Development Authority in 
the Philippines (NEDA) in 2013, which shows that 
financial risk is the number one issue that is killing 
SMEs in the Philippines. Said survey has proven that 
interest rate is pounding SMEs to death and that 
market competition is making it drastic for them to 
survive, if not to break even. Comparatively though, 
in China, as quoted by [27], this risk is seen as less 
threatening by the business sphere, especially this 
scale (SME) for the fact that the Chinese government 
always strongly supports SMEs in different ways. In 
their case, a natural disaster has constantly been 
diminishing their potential, and surveys point to it as 
the number of business enemies as China is being 
annually severed by natural calamities. According to 
[5], financial risk is an imperative consideration for 
SMEs in Oman as the different stakeholders involved 
in supporting the businesses in the country gain 
insights about how they can effectively fund and 
sustain the business without losses.  
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More interesting to note is that, other than the 
financial risk that this scale of business is drastically 
encountering, respondents were likely to say that 
operational risk is severing. The two key reasons, 
which is:  
 

1. The shortage of skilled workers. This is an 
offshoot of untrained staff or poor manpower 
pool, considering that Omanis are not keen on 
serving in small industries. Considering the 
number of populations in Oman, which is less 
than five million, explains tacitly the 
phenomenally small number of skilled Omanis 
getting into jobs of this scale. This scenario 
makes operation challenging because the staff is 
haphazardly pooled from unskilled labor groups 
or from remnants of what is only available 
among locals and residents.  

2. Operation cost. Accordingly, respondents say 
that rents and utility bills are becoming a 
blockage to profitability as revenues rather go 
into it. According to [27], operational risks take 
to account several issues that emerge in the 
business processes and procedures. This implies 
that the operational risks are unique to each 
business, but they require effectiveness in 
strategic management for positive outcomes to 
be realized. 

 

In the Muscat area, where a business is highly 
concentrated and competitive, the cost is likely more 
dragging than in other parts of the country. 
Respondents say that while Muscat is more 
competitive in terms of productivity than other 
regions in the country, it is more expensive and is 
arguably more prone to breakdown due to stiff 
competition. [26] has established in her analysis on 
the business trends in the UK that for many years, 
operation cost is a major impediment among 
entrepreneurs and local investors for the reason that 
external factors such as input costs are demanding 
while the market becomes moody at times. 
According to [28], while Muscat is the center for 
business and information, the government and other 
stakeholders need to recognize that there are 
numerous challenges and there is a need to 
streamline business in the city to make SMEs 
competitive in the local and international markets 
with the increased adoption of e-commerce. 

Risk of this kind happens internally, externally, or 
requires a mixture of elements. Something could 
surprisingly occur that triggers proprietors to miss 
commercial stability. An unexpected incident may be 
an ecological calamity or blaze that harms physical 
business. It could entail a server outage due to 
technical glitches, people, or power disturbance. A 
lot of operating risks are also employee-based. A 
worker might create errors that cost time and money. 

At the same rate, respondents shared that clients 
make negative press by mouth or by social media 
like Facebook and Twitter, resulting in bad publicity, 
which impacts on low patronage and revenue 
plummet. [28] allude that many SMEs in Oman are 
turning to e-commerce due to the convinces of doing 
business. Nevertheless, addressing reputational risk 
will require the contribution of the government 
through policies and the adoption of effective 
marketing strategies in the interconnected online 
marketplace that is competitive locally and globally.  

After thorough deliberation on the risks that 
SMEs in Muscat encounter, respondents were decked 
to respond to queries regarding the approaches and 
strategies they employ to curb the effect or impact of 
risks in their corresponding units. Discerning has 
been done thoroughly to elicit trend data and themes 
from their responses. Data show that these SME 
owners are employing a Bottom-Up model wherein 
problems are solved as they appear or as they are 
brought to the attention of the managers or 
supervisors. According to [26], Bottom-Up model 
implies that the workforce engaged with the 
processes, procedures, and customers are the key 
identifiers of risk. Subsequently, SMEs in Muscat 
rely on feedback from the workforce for them to 
effectively identify and address risks.                                            

                                                                                                   
10. Conclusion  

 
This research aims to study the risk management 

practices and the status of awareness among small 
and medium enterprises in a particular area in 
Muscat, Sultanate of Oman. The author’s knowledge 
of the small and medium enterprises in Muscat, 
together with the theoretical reviews, brought about a 
bigger picture and allowed the author to implement 
the interview. The results section provides 
information on the risks that the SME’s in Muscat 
encounter and the practical risk management 
approaches that they employ. The insights drawn 
from the literature were triangulated with primary 
research carried out by administering interviews 
among SME owners in Muscat.  

The findings of the study show that the SME’s in 
Muscat possess a high level of awareness of risk 
management. However, it is implied by the 
respondents that they give less attention to risk 
management due to a limited scope, knowledge, and 
framework under a limited number of workers 
wherein action and control are easily available. The 
study also revealed that financial risk is the biggest 
challenge that most SME’s in Muscat encounter. 
Another risk that SME’s in Muscat are encountering 
is the operational risk due to the low number of 
skilled workers and high operation costs. Some 
respondents also mentioned that they also experience 
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reputation risk as clients and customers tend to be 
critical with their satisfaction with the products and 
services that they offer.  

To tackle risk management, most of the 
respondents mentioned that they are employing the 
Bottom-up model wherein problems are solved s they 
are brought to the attention of the supervisors or 
managers. This highlights the need to educated and 
train workers on risk management, which are 
practical strategies of risk management. Operational 
risks can be managed by establishing organizational 
cultures that are oriented towards the identification, 
mitigation, and management of risks.  

The topic of risks and risk management has 
become an issue that is inevitable to be discussed in 
an organization, specifically in this era or diverse 
processes and forms of business operations. We can 
say that risks are not new and will always be a part of 
any activity in an organization. Nevertheless, there is 
a need for empirical research that can offer statistical 
evidence on the application of different practical risk 
management practices among SMEs in specific 
sectors in Muscat and offer data that can be 
generalized to the rest of Oman. 
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